IRCHESTER PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Extra Meeting of the Parish Council held on Wednesday 20th July 2016 at Village Hall, School Road, Irchester at 7.15p.m.

P Armstrong – In the Chair

Councillors
JP Carr

L Ellis-Day
D Shroll

P Smith

J Gibson

D May

T Maguire
Julie Thomas Head of Planning at Wellingborough Council (WBC) also attended the meeting in order to clarify any points and questions raised.
Apologies -   Apologies were received and accepted from: Cllrs R & C Elliott, J Dunkley, M May, A May, K Watts & L Brown
16/33
Exclusive to Public and Press
RESOLVED: That pursuant to the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960, the public and press is excluded from the meeting for the item of business on the grounds that publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be discussed.
16/34
DPI’s
Legal advice had been sought from WBC regarding any interest that the councillors would have who were part of the Neighbourhood Plan Group.  It was stated that as the parish council had actioned the Neighbourhood Plan(NHP)  and that the final acceptance of the plan would be down to the public then those councillors could choose to vote or may abstain if they wished to do so.  All NHP councillors decided to vote.
Cllr Maguire declared an interest as he was a member of WBC planning and also a prejudicial interest as he had family living in the area of Austin Close.

16/35
Austin Close Play Area

Query was raised by Cllr Maguire regarding the legal ownership of the allotment plots of the land next to Austin Close as he was aware of several people having deeds to some of the land.  It was confirmed that information had been received from the Land Registry showing that the plots of the allotment land had been registered to Mr Leveridge except for one section that had been registered to another individual of which that land had not been included in the development proposal.

Cllr Maguire left the meeting.

Councillors had been sent a brief fact sheet which was explained more fully to the meeting by Cllr Carr.  He described the background for the NHP and the consultation process which had resulted in the public choosing development within the Austin Close area.  The proposed development land was owned by the parish council, Mr Leveridge and Mr Old.  Several reports had been requested in order to ensure that the land was sustainable for development.  
These included a Noise Assessment in relation to the railway line, a Utilities Assessment to include the capabilities of supplying gas, electric, water and sewage which posed no problems, An Environment, Ecological and Landscape Assessments were all carried out and taken into account when the indicative map was produced and Highways/Transport Assessment who confirmed that the access should be from the current dog leg situated in Austin Close which could accommodate up to 150 dwellings.  It was stated by highways that the road into the proposed site should be from the dog leg straight across the play area but final agreement would be subject to planning conditions.  Query was raised regarding the size of the road and it was stated that some improvements may have to be made once a full planning application had been received.
There was the possibility of three other accesses one being a footpath and the other two could be used for emergency vehicles only.

The plan that was sent to councillors was an indicative layout only and changes may be made for a planning application.  The site drawing however did show a mix of dwellings which were consistent with the Housing Needs Survey carried out by WBC and included 20 bungalows, 13 flats and a variety of 1,2,3, & 4 bed houses which were social housing, part rent and private ownership.  Once the NHP had been adopted the housing mix would be determined by the plan and the developers would need to comply to the document.
There were houses on the right near to the road which would overlook the play area and the plan included recreation land swop plus an extra 10% should this be required.  JT suggested that the pc ensure that the land swop is not contaminated in any way.
The skate park would not be moved however the scout hut would need to be relocated or a financial contribution could be requested towards renting elsewhere or rebuilding in the same area or on an alternative site within the village.
As access to the development is land locked it would need to be given over parish council land and, as this is classed as a ransom strip, the pc could ask for further contributions.  Currently the land is valued at £100k but the ransom strip could be worth one third of the overall cost of development less any S106 contributions and infrastructure costs.  JT stated that the more accesses there were to the site then the ransom strip value would decrease.  The requirement and contributions for access would need to be negotiated by the parish council with the developers.
JT suggested that the site could provide assets for the pc in that the pc could ask for a capitol receipt and also property which would provide an annual income.

It was unanimously RESOLVED that the parish council agrees in principle to the creation of an access road over the Austin Close play area to enable the development of up to 75 dwellings subject to the negotiation of terms to achieve best consideration for the land.

It was also agreed that the developers should pay for all the pc legal fees and that negotiations with the valuer should take place once the NHP has been approved.

The Chair thanked Julie Thomas for attending the meeting and giving the councillors advice.

Meeting closed at 8.40pm
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